
 
 
 
 

www.nswrogaining.org  
Minutes for the Annual General Meeting of the  

NEW SOUTH WALES ROGAINING ASSOCIATION  
Held 6:15-7:15 pm on 18 March 2012,  

at Lindfield Public School, Lindfield, NSW 
 
Attendees: Alexa McAuley, Gill Fowler, Jacqui Matthews, Mike Hotchkis, Julian Ledger, Jason Tsui, Ron 
Junghans, Thais Turner, Iain Dempsey, Debbie Hotchkis 
 
Meeting commenced at 6:15 pm  

  
1. Adoption of the minutes of the 2011 Annual General Meeting

Motion to adopt the minutes of the 2010 AGM put forward by Mike Hotchkis. 
Seconded by Julian Leger. Carried  

2. President’s Report 
The President, Alexa McAuley, gave a brief verbal summary of her written report. The full report is 
Available on the NSWRA web site.

3. Treasurer’s report: 2011 Financial Statements 
See attached Profit and Loss Statement for 2011.  The association’s assets as at 31 Dec 2011 
consist of $85194.45 cash in the bank. 

4. Motion that the President’s Report and the Accounts incorporating the 2009 Financial 
Statements as approved by the Committee and tabled at this meeting be adopted 
Proposed: Jacqui Matthews. Seconded: Iain Dempsey. Carried. 

5. Election of Office Bearers for 2012 

 Nominations Received by Monday 18 March 2012:   
 Position Nominee Proposer Seconder 
 President Gill Fowler Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Vice-President    
 Treasurer Mike Hotchkis Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Secretary Joel Mackay Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Public Officer Jacqui Matthews Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Event Manager Alexa McAuley Gill Fowler Mike Hotchkis  
 Volunteer Coordinator Iain Dempsey Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 ARA Representative Alexa McAuley Gill Fowler Mike Hotchkis  
 Membership Secretary Jacqui Matthews Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Equipment Officer    
 Safety Officer Peter Cox Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Publicity Coordinator Jason Tsui Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Webmaster Graeme Cooper Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 Archivist Mike Hotchkis Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis
 General committee #1 Mark van Huben Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 
 General committee #2 Dale Thompson Alexa McAuley Deborah Hotchkis 

6. General Business.    
 Julian Ledger thanked Alexa for her two years service as president.  

7.  Attachments 
President’s report for 2011 
Profit and loss statement for 2011 
  

 
 



NSWRA Presidents Report for 2011 

Alexa McAuley, 18 March 2012 

This year I’m not going to talk about events – I’m sure 

you’ll find there have been plenty of opportunities to hear 
about each of them, take part and even participate in 

follow up discussions online.  Instead I’d like to share with 
you a few of the key things which the committee has been 

working on “behind the scenes” during 2011.  

During 2011 (with the exception of the equipment officer 

which remains a vacant position), we filled most of the key 
committee roles and so were more able to get on with 

some longer term goals as well as keeping up with the 
day-to-day activities of NSWRA.   

A key focus in 2011 has been providing better support 

to event co-ordinators with activities like site finding, 
budgeting, organising volunteers and equipment and 

preparing a safety plan.  It’s always hard to measure the 

effect of being better organised, but hopefully we’ve 
avoided some hiccups and last-minute problems, and kept 

stress levels down! 

Some of our other noteworthy activities in 2011 have 
been: 

• We’ve been dabbling with our online forum for a 

while, but in 2011 we really got it going properly 

and it’s been nice to see the discussion developing 
on there after each event.  A key challenge for 

NSWRA is to promote and maintain a sense of 
community amongst rogainers, and I hope that 

the online forum is one tool that can help with 

this. 

• We’ve also recently trialled a system where you 

can provide anonymous feedback about events, 
and we used this for the fist time following the 

2012 Metrogaine.  

• We have started to set up an online map of past 

NSWRA events.  We hope this will be a useful 
resource for future course setters, as well as being 

an interesting way to explore our past events from 
the comfort of your computer.  Look out for it to 

go live some time soon. 

• We wrote a set of guidelines for course setters 

and vetters doing urban style (Q&A) events.  It’s 
always difficult to devise good questions which are 

cunning yet fair, and hopefully these guidelines 

will be a big help.  

• Neal and Emma McDonald joined us in mid-2011 

to take on the administration role at our events.  
They have been fantastic and I’m sure they have 

become familiar faces to many of you.  They’ve 



taken a break from the Metrogaine and Minigaine 

while they welcomed a new baby, but we are 
looking forward to having them back for the 

remainder of 2012. 

• We have updated our entry categories to better 

reflect the makeup of participants.  We’ve now got 
an over-65s (“Legends” or ultra-veteran) category 

and the Junior (under-18) category has been 
replaced by Under-23s.  However the 1st Waitara 

Scouts donated a new Junior trophy for the Paddy 

Pallin event, so we retain the Junior category as a 
special feature of the Paddy Pallin event.  

• We resurrected the Warwick Marsden Award 

for voluntary contribution to rogaining, with Mike 

Hotchkis our first recipient since 2007.  This should 
return as a regular annual feature. 

• We’ve started to set up a database of “trailer 

towers” to make it easier to share this job 

around.  Unfortunately we are still calling on the 
same few people all too frequently, but we’re in a 

better position than this time last year. 

Thanks 

Thanks to all of the people that have volunteered at our 
events over the last year – you’ve all done a great job and 

I hope you’ve enjoyed it too.  Volunteering is a great way 

to meet fellow rogainers and see what goes on behind the 
scenes.  Some jobs (e.g. course setting, vetting, flag 

hanging and collecting) still let you get out on the course, 
and others (e.g. helping in Admin or the Hash House) still 

let you enjoy the atmosphere of the event.  Often there is 
also the opportunity to spend time out on the course, as 

there are quiet times at Admin and the Hash House 

between the start and finish of most events.  Most of the 
jobs require no special skills and for the few that do, there 

is plenty of support from the committee and others who’ve 
done it before.   

Second, the committee members that have kept things 

running smoothly over the last year – you’ve all worked 
hard and I’m glad that you are keen to continue in 2012.  

A special thanks to Gill this year, who has been a huge 

help and has been willing to take on the baton of President 
for 2012! 

I hope to see you out on a course or around the hash 

house in 2012! 



NSW Rogaining Association
4 Old Station Road

Helensburgh

Profit & Loss [Cash]

1/01/2011  through  31/12/2011
29/01/2012

12:30:49 AM

Income
Metrogaine 2011 $6,945.26
Minigaine 2011 $3,496.85
Autumn 24hr 2011 $10,853.35
Paddy Pallin 2011 $30,820.14
Lake Macquarie 2011 $16,234.62
NSW Ch 2011 $8,662.78
Socialgaine 2011 $6,433.97
Interest on savings $3,724.34

Total Income $87,171.31

Expenses
Administration

Equipment $1,287.50
Executive

Bank fees etc $121.10
Meetings $963.85
IT-related $59.68
Exec misc $9,197.73
Volunteers $745.00

Total Administration $12,374.86
Promotion $113.29
Admin contract $7,000.00
Events

Metrogaine 2011 $5,101.94
Minigaine 2011 $1,469.66
Autumn 24hr 2011 $10,167.26
Paddy Pallin 2011 $26,907.68
Lake Macquarie 2011 $12,464.27
NSW Ch 2011 $9,917.13
Socialgaine 2011 $2,481.00

Total Expenses $87,997.09

Net Profit (Loss) -$825.78              
              


